
LONGFORD  MUNICIPAL DISTRICT
Minutes of Meeting of Longford Municipal District held in the Council Chamber, 
Aras an Chontae, Longford on Wednesday, 23rd October 2019 at 4.30 p.m.

CATHAOIRLEACH:
Councillor Seamus Butler
MEMBERS PRESENT:
Councillors – John Browne, Joe Flaherty, Gerry Hagan, 

Martin Monaghan, Peggy Nolan and Gerry Warnock.                

IN ATTENDANCE: 

Mr. John McKeon, Director of Services/Head of Finance.





Mr. Mark McNerney, Administrative Officer




Mr. Brian Faughnan, Executive Engineer.






Mr. Danny Lynch, Head of Information Systems.






Ms. Linda Hogan, Data Protection Officer.

MEETINGS 

ADMINISTRATOR:
Ms. Anne Lee.
ADOPTION OF MINUTES  -  circulated

On the proposal of Councillor J. Browne seconded by Councillor G. Warnock, it was 

unanimously agreed to adopt minutes of Meeting held on the 25th September 2019.

MATTERS ARISING FROM MINUTES.
None.
DECLARATION OF INTEREST BY MEMBERS.
None.
MANAGEMENT REPORT.

The Management Report , as circulated, was noted.
Roundabout at the Demesne – Councillor P. Nolan.
Layout being prepared by the Road Design Section. 
Junction at Whiterock  -  Councillor G. Hagan.

Councillor Gerry Hagan again raised an issue regarding the fact that there is a continuous white line on the Dublin Road at Whiterock Lane.  Therefore, there is no facility for a right turn to Whiterock Lane coming from Dublin.
Brian Faughnan informed the meeting that there is no accident history record for this location.

It was agreed that this item be included on the Agenda for the annual meeting with the TII.

Spelling on sign at Roundabout at the Demesne  -  Councillor J. Flaherty.

To be corrected.

Vehicle Activated Signs – Councillor S. Butler
Councillor S. Butler suggested that the members submit areas where they consider Vehicle Activated Signs should be installed in the Municipal District area.   Councillor Butler further suggested that the Ballinalee Road be used as a pilot for the Vehicle Activated Signs.
Speed Surveys – Councillor G. Warnock.
Councillor Warnock proposed that speed surveys be carried out at the following locations to determine the necessity for the provision of speed ramps  -

· Bannon Terrace.

· Lower Glack – going into Teffia Park.

· Chapel Street – from the Tesco Car Park junction to St. Mel’s Cathedral.

2020 GENERAL MUNICIPAL ALLOCATION.
John McKeon gave a comprehensive presentation on the 2020 General Municipal Allocation.
John confirmed that monies which had been allocated from each Municipal District General Municipal Allocation for Tourism Promotion, Environmental & Climate Change Initiatives and Burial Grounds will, in future, be allocated from the Local Authority central budget.

On the proposal of Councillor G. Warnock seconded by Councillor P. Nolan, it was unanimously agreed to adopt the 2020 General Municipal Allocation, as detailed by 

John McKeon.
FREE PARKING ARRANGEMENTS DURING CHRISTMAS PERIOD.

Mark McNerney suggested the following dates for free parking in off street car parks for Christmas 2019- 

· Friday 29th November – Black Friday and Switching on of Christmas Lights.

· Saturday 30th November.

· Saturday 7th December

· From Saturday 14th December to Wednesday, 1st January 2020

This is in line with free parking arrangements for Christmas 2018.

The above dates were agreed by the members.
LONGFORD TOWN COMMUNITY CCTV SCHEME  - ADDITIONAL CCTV CAMERAS  - Report Circulated.
Danny Lynch gave details regarding proposed locations of additional CCTV cameras under the Longford Town Community CCTV Scheme.
Councillor J. Browne requested that adequate lighting be provided in the vicinity of the CCTV cameras.

On the proposal of Councillor Peggy Nolan seconded by Councillor Gerry Warnock, it was unanimously agreed to adopt report, as circulated.
NOTICES OF MOTIONS.

Affordable Housing Scheme.
The following Notice of Motion was proposed by Councillor G. Warnock and seconded by Councillor P. Nolan  -

“I am calling on Longford County Council Housing Department to initiate a Regeneration Programme targeting the reconditioning and bringing back into use of vacant properties in some of the oldest residential areas of Longford Town – namely Wards Terrace/O’Connell Terrace, Convent Road and Great Water Street. I am proposing that once completed, the refurbished units be piloted as an Affordable Housing Scheme targeted at young, working families to assist them to get onto the property ladder. The project should include the following works:
· Identify funding under the Rebuilding Ireland Programme to recondition voids in Council ownership at said locations

· Initiate Compulsory Purchase Order (CPO) proceedings against Property Owners of abandoned/derelict properties at said locations

· Retain the traditional fabric of the both locations through appropriate planning and design works

· Specific campaign to source appropriate expressions of interest from qualifying local applicants

A pilot project such as this could have multifaceted benefits in terms of affording young families an opportunity to get on the property ladder, revival and regeneration of our urban core, and retention of local heritage through rebuilding communities in some of the oldest parts of town. This project might be a gentle foray into exploring Affordable Housing options for Longford in lieu of a more substantial Serviced Sites or Specific Build Schemes.”
It was agreed that Councillor Warnock’s Motion be referred to the Strategic Infrastructure Strategic Policy Committee. 
Provision of Path to Mulleady’s Factory and Recycling Plant at Cloonaugh.

The following Notice of Motion was proposed by Councillor J. Browne and seconded by Councillor G. Hagan -

“ I call on Longford County Council to put a path up to Mulleady’s Factory and Recycling Plant at Cloonaugh , as a matter of urgency, where over 100 people are employed.
The path would leave it much safer for employees to go to work, similar to the pathway at Kiernan Milling Granard”
Funding for the suggested works to be investigated further.
Lighting at Longford Retail Park.

The following Notice of Motion was proposed by Councillor M. Monaghan and seconded by Councillor G. Warnock -

“I call on Longford county Council to address the Serious safety concerns I have regarding lack of lighting at Longford Retail Park , overall upkeep of existing units and communal areas and condition of existing car park therein” 
M. McNerney confirmed that he has been in contact with the Environment Section of Longford County Council and has also engaged with the Management Company for this Retail Park.   An update will be provided at the next Municipal District meeting. 
A.O.B.
Traffic Lights at Cathedral Junction – Councillor G. Warnock.
The Synchronisation of Traffic Lights at Cathedral Junction to be investigated.
Road Markings at Cathedral Junction – Councillor G. Warnock.
To be referred to TII.

This concluded the business of the meeting.
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Signed: ____________________
             Anne Lee,

             Meetings Administrator.

Confirmed and adopted at Longford Municipal District Meeting held on the 
27th November 2019.
Signed: _______________

             Cathaoirleach.
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